LICENSING AND REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 6 MARCH 2002 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Morton (Chairman), Councillors Aldersey, Atkinson, Mrs Bowman (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Blackadder), Mrs Fisher (as substitute for Councillor G Prest), Joscelyne, Mrs Parsons and Wilson

LRP.13/02
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Mrs Blackadder and G Prest.

LRP.14/02
URGENT ITEM OF BUSINESS

RESOLVED – That, in view of the fact that Public Entertainment Licences were due to be issued at the end of April, an item on Model National Standard  Conditions for Places of Entertainment be considered at this meeting as an urgent item of business.

LRP.15/02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Wilson declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the application for Door Supervisors Registration from PF.  He stated that the interest was in relation to a conflict in his work duties and that he would leave the meeting during consideration of this item.

Councillor Aldersey declared a personal interest in the item on Hackney Carriage Driver Conviction - Michael Martin.  He declared the interest because he had served on Cumbria County Council with a relation of Mr Martin.

LRP.16/02
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings of the Panel held on 9 January and 6 February 2002 were signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meetings.

LRP.17/02
HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER – CONVICTION



MICHAEL MARTIN

The Licensing Officer had submitted report TC.036/02 providing details of a conviction for a motoring offence for Michael Martin, a licensed driver of both Hackney and Private Hire Vehicles with the City Council.  He advised that Mr Martin had been in contact with him regarding further developments in relation to this conviction.  He reported that once the outcome of these developments was known, he would report to a future meeting of the Panel if necessary.

RESOLVED – That it be noted that this matter would not be considered at this time and that the Licensing Officer would report to a future meeting of the Panel if necessary.

LRP.18/02
APPLICATION FOR A PROVISIONAL PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE – AMF BOWLING 


CURROCK ROAD CARLISLE

The Licensing Officer submitted report TC.037/02 concerning an application from Mr M B Bloomfield and Mr A J Aspinall for a provisional Public Entertainment Licence in respect of premises known as AMF Bowling, Currock Road, Carlisle with operating hours as follows:-


Monday to Saturday (inclusive) – 1100 hours until 0100 hours the following day


Sundays – 1200 hours until 0030 hours the following day, other than where the Sunday falls before a day which is Bank Holiday, when the terminal hour will be 0200, other than Easter Sunday.

Cumbria Constabulary and the Environmental Services Division had no objections to the application.  Planning Services had no observations to make and the Carlisle Access Group had supported the application.  Cumbria Fire Service had advised that they could not comment until such time as a copy of the planned alterations had been supplied to them.

Mr M Bloomfield (Applicant) and Sergeant Pannone (Cumbria Constabulary) where present at the meeting.

Mr Bloomfield addressed the Panel and tabled a rough draft plan of the refurbishment works which were proposed.  These proposals included a substantial refurbishment of the bar area at the ten pin bowling alley.  The intention was to refurbish the bar area to make it more of pub type layout with dance floor and facilities for karaoke.  This would extend the facilities for existing bowling customers, enabling them to enjoy a full evening out after they had finished bowling.  

Mr Bloomfield provided a detailed explanation of the proposals and explained that a detailed plan would be made available to the Licensing Officer as soon as it was completed.

In response to Members’ questions, he commented on the likely number of customers he anticipated using the bar area in the course of an evening and the Licensing Officer confirmed that this would be dependant upon the Fire Service’s comments on the proposals.  He responded to a question from Sergeant Pannone stating that AMF were in the business of bowling and this was merely a proposal to extend the evening for customers who came to use the bowling alley.  He gave assurances that this was not a backdoor way of getting a nightclub.  He also answered questions regarding the provision of toilet facilities.

A Member commented that the far end of the car park ran adjacent to the railway line and he expressed concern that, in light of recent problems with vehicles getting onto railway lines, the applicant should take this up with his landlord and ask him to look at the provision of stronger security fencing.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the application.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the application for a provisional Public Entertainment Licence in respect of AMF Bowling, Currock Road, Carlisle for the hours requested be approved subject to:-

(a)
The Council’s Licensing Officer being satisfied that the requirements of Cumbria Fire Service, Environmental Services Division and Planning Services are fully met and inspected and confirmed to that effect.

(b)
That a current Electrical Safety Certificate is provided for the premises.  

(c)
That at least one of the named Licence Holders is based in Carlisle.

(2)
That the applicant be asked to raise with his Landlord concerns about the potential for vehicles getting through the fencing from the car park onto the railway line.

LRP.19/02
APPLICATION FOR A PROVISIONAL PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE – JUMPIN’ JAKS, UNIT 7, PORTLANDS, BOTCHERGATE, CARLISLE

The Licensing Officer submitted report TC.028/02 regarding an application by Luminar Leisure Limited for a provisional Public Entertainment Licence in respect of premises to be known as Jumpin Jaks at Unit 7, Portlands, Botchergate, Carlisle.  The premises would be part of the Portland re-development project on the eastern side of Botchergate.  The operating hours applied for had been amended since the report had been written and were:-


Mondays to Saturdays (inclusive) 1100 hours to 0200 hours the following day.


Sundays 1100 hours until 0030 hours the following day, other than where the Sunday falls before a day which is a Bank Holiday, when the terminal hour would be 0200, other than Easter Sunday.  

Cumbria Police and Cumbria Fire Service had no objections to the application.  Planning Services had no observations to make and the Environmental Services Division had advised that they could not comment effectively until all works on the premises had been completed, but that they did not object as long as all their requirements would be met prior to opening.  Carlisle Access Group had commented on problems with the door widths of disabled toilets, but this had been addressed since the report had been written.  In addition, they had concerns that there were no facilities for disabled access on to the stage and DJ area.

The application had been advertised in the local newspaper and no comments had been received.

Sergeant Pannone (Cumbria Constabulary) was present at the meeting and advised that Cumbria Constabulary were not objecting to this application or to the development as a whole.

Mr S Dennis (Applicant) and Mr J Smith (Solicitor) were present at the meeting and addressed the Panel.  Mr Smith advised that Jumpin’ Jaks was to be situated in Unit 7 of the Portland development.  He provided information on the venues which were planned for the other Units, but stated that this application was by Luminar Leisure in relation to Jumpin’ Jaks only.  He advised that Luminar Leisure were the largest operator of late night premises in the country and therefore had substantial experience in the operation of such venues.  Jumpin’ Jaks was a brand which Luminar were actively developing and a number of venues were open or opening throughout the country.  

Mr Smith also advised that the developers would provide an acoustically sealed shell which would then be fitted out by Luminar Leisure and that an acoustic assessment had been prepared by a specialist.

Mr Dennis then tabled a plan for the venue and a brochure providing details of how the venue would operate.  He highlighted the following points:

· Jumpin’ Jaks was a different sort of venue from a normal night club and was based on live entertainment, such as local bands, tribute acts and provision of entertainment by the Entertainment Manager, DJs and the staff.

· the proposed layout of the venue was very open, which would make policing and security easier.

· CCTV systems would be put in place, including a real time recording system for the lobby area and a second system with 24 to 25 cameras covering internal and external areas.

· high standards which would be expected of Door Stewards.  In addition to the requirement to meet local and national training standards, additional training would be provided by a Jumpin’ Jaks employee who specifically looks after training of Door Stewards.

Mr Smith then provided details of:

· a voluntary membership system which was in place at Jumpin’ Jaks venues.  The system would assist Jumpin’ Jaks to ensure that the customers were over 18 and make it possible for the police to check who was on the premises on any night.  Although it was a voluntary membership scheme, its security uses could be advantageous.

· the plans would change slightly with amendments to the lobby area, so that there were doors between it and the entertainment venue.

· In relation to the concerns of the Carlisle Access Group about disabled access to the stage, he advised that Luminar Leisure had been considering this and that if they have entertainment artists or DJs with disabilities they would undertake risk assessments and provide a health and safety solution.

Mr Dennis and Mr Smith then answered various questions from Members and Sergeant Pannone, commenting as follows:

· the measures which were in place to ensure the promotion of responsible drinking were outlined and it was stressed that Jumpin’ Jaks wanted to promote a friendly atmosphere and safe environment.

· high training standards were in place for all staff.

· In relation to Door Stewards, they were all provided through agencies, and stated that Jumpin' Jaks internal training for Door Stewards would be over and above any local training schemes and would be related to matters such as Customer Care.  

Sergeant Pannone responded to a Member's question about the amount of traffic from the overall Portland development particularly on Tait Street.  He advised that all variables had been considered in relation to crime, traffic etc, and the Police believed that they could cope with the whole development.

In relation to queries about noise escaping from the premises,  Mr Dennis and Mr Smith advised that each unit within the development would be acoustically sealed and there would be no escape of noise between venues or out into the streets surrounding.

The respective parties then left the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the application.

RESOLVED – (1) That the provision of a Public Entertainment Licence in respect of the premises to be known as Jumpin' Jaks, Unit 7, Portland Centre, Botchergate, Carlisle, for the hours requested be approved, subject to –

(a)
The Council's Licensing Officers being satisfied that the requirements of Cumbria Fire Service, Environmental Services Division and Planning Services are fully met and inspected and confirmed to that effect.

(b)
That at least one of the named licence holders is to be based in Carlisle.

(2)  That due to the amount of development proposed in that area and concerns Members had expressed about increased activity in the area interfering with the comfort of residents, the applicants would look at this problem closely and monitor it once the venue is up and running.

LRP.20/02
PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE – BREACH OF



CONDITIONS – THE CROWN INN, BOTCHERGATE 



CARLISLE

The Licensing Officer submitted Report TC.038/02 providing details of a Breach of Conditions of a Public Entertainment Licence by John Lawrence Pattison, the licence holder in respect of The Crown Inn, Botchergate, Carlisle.

Mr Pattison and Sergeant Pannone (Cumbria Constabulary) were present at the meeting.  The Licensing Officer provided details of the Breach of Conditions which related to the employment of an unregistered Door Supervisor on 25 January 2002.  Sergeant Pannone confirmed that he had visited the premises on that evening and discovered that one of the Doormen was not wearing a Door Supervisor's identity badge.  It transpired that his registration had expired on 22 December 2001 as he had failed the Door Supervisors final exam.

Mr Pattison addressed the Panel.  He advised that he accepted responsibility for this Breach of Condition, and explained that his Door staff were employed through a local firm North City Security, and he had believed that they vetted all staff and checked Door Supervisors’ registrations.  However, he did recognise that it was his responsibility and accepted this fully.  He commented on the measures which he had put in place to ensure that in future, all staff working as Door Supervisors at the venue, had current Door Supervisor's registration.

The Licensing Officer and Sergeant Pannone, in answer to Members questions, advised that they had spoken to North City Security regarding this matter.

RESOLVED – (1) That the City Solicitor and Secretary issue a letter of warning to Mr Pattison regarding his responsibilities as a Public Entertainment Licensee.

(2) That it be noted that Mr Pattison had the right of appeal against the above decision and that this right would be confirmed in writing.

LRP.21/02
MODEL NATIONAL STANDARD CONDITIONS FOR PLACES


OF ENTERTAINMENT

The Committee had accepted this item as an urgent item of business, in view of the fact that this Council’s Public Entertainment Licences are due for renewal at the end of April and it seemed appropriate to consider Model National Standard Conditions for Places of Entertainment before that time.

The Licensing Officer submitted Report TC.055/02 advising that Model National Standard Conditions for Places of Entertainment had been published and were available for adoption by Local Authorities.

RESOLVED –  (1) That a small politically balanced Working Group be set up to examine the National Model Conditions and make recommendations to the Licensing and Regulatory Panel in accordance with Schedule 1 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1982.

(2) That the Working Group should include 3 Members (2 Conservative and 1 Labour) and should also include Cumbria Police, Cumbria Fire Service, Environmental Health, the Licensing Officer and the City Solicitor and Secretary.

(3)  That the Members serving on the Working Group be Councillor Morton (as Chairman of the Panel) Councillor Blackadder (as Vice-Chairman of the Panel) and Councillor Wilson, or their nominated substitutes from the relevant political group.

LRP.22/02
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

LRP.23/02
DOOR SUPERVISOR APPLICATION  - LDW



(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 7)

The Licensing Officer submitted Report TC.034/02 concerning an application by LDW to be a registered Door Supervisor with this Council.

LDW and MG, the Head of the Company employing LDW attended the meeting.  The City Solicitor and Secretary indicated to LDW that he had a right to be represented, but he indicated that he did not wish to be so represented.  

The Licensing Officer advised that LDW had previously been a registered Door Supervisor with the Carlisle City Council.  He had been granted provisional registration which had lapsed on 22 December 2001.  LDW had been found to be working as a Door Supervisor without registration on 25 January 2002.  He was now making a new application for registration.  

Sergeant Pannone (Cumbria Constabulary) attended the meeting and spoke in support of the applicant, based on his knowledge of him as a Door Supervisor. 

MG then spoke on behalf of LDW advising that he had worked for his company and had been thought highly of, and had been respectful, well presented and well mannered to customers.  He admitted an oversight on the Company's part in not checking that LDW did have a badge, although LDW did have responsibility to ensure that his registration was valid.  He provided details of LDW’s personal and financial circumstances.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the application.

RESOLVED – (1)  That, having given detailed consideration to all the evidence presented and the representations made on behalf of LDW, his application for Door Supervisors registration be granted on a temporary basis with immediate effect, but on a strict condition that the Door Supervisors Course Exam must be completed and passed within 3 months of the date of issue of this registration.

(2) That it be noted that LDW had the right of appeal against the above decision and that this right would be confirmed in writing.

LRP.24/02
APPLICATION FOR DOOR SUPERVISOR REGISTRATION –



PF



(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 7)

Councillor Wilson, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in this application in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct, left the meeting during consideration of this item.

The Licensing Officer submitted Report TC.035/02 concerning an application by PF for a Door Supervisors registration.

PF and Sergeant Pannone (Cumbria Constabulary) were in attendance at the meeting.  The City Solicitor and Secretary indicated to PF that he had a right to be represented, but PF indicated that he did not wish to be so represented.

The Licensing Officer then outlined the details of PF's application and highlighted details of his previous convictions. 

Sergeant Pannone attended the meeting and outlined the Police objections to PF's application.

PF then addressed the Panel commenting on his convictions and speaking in support of his application.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – (1) That, having given detailed consideration to all the evidence presented and the nature of the convictions, PF's application for registration as a Door Supervisor be refused.

(2)  That PF be advised that if he wishes to apply for Door Supervisor's registration in the future, he should take into consideration Home Office Advice that at least 5 years should lapse since convictions for offences involving violence before any application is considered.  As the end of that 5 year period approaches, he may wish to consider undertaking a Door Supervisor's Course.

(3)  That it be noted that PF has a right of appeal against the above decision and that this right would be confirmed in writing.

(The meeting ended at 4.20 pm)
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